

The Trade Agenda for the 46th U.S. President –

Advancing Global Economic Order?

Peter S. Rashish

Senior Fellow and Director, Goeconomics Program
American Institute for Contemporary
German Studies – Johns Hopkins University





Table of Contents

Executive Summary	2
I. Introduction: The United States Navigates a Disrupted Trade Landscape	4
II. The Backdrop: Ambition and Disillusion in the Multilateral Trading System	7
III. Major Issues for the 46th U.S. President	9
i. What will the confrontation with China over its unfair trade policies and practices look like?.....	9
ii. Will the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement be seen as a benchmark for future trade agreements?.....	11
iii. What implications will the U.S.-Japan trade agreements have for U.S.-EU trade relations?	14
iv. What are U.S. ambitions to reform the WTO?	16
v. What is the future of digital services taxes and what challenge could they present to the world trade order?	18
vi. Will the 117th U.S. Congress take action to curtail executive power over Section 232 on national security of the 1962 trade act?	20
vii. How likely is the next U.S. administration to pursue new trade agreements and who are the most likely candidates – the EU, the UK, Kenya?	23
IV. Conclusion	25
References	26
Author	31

Executive Summary

The Trade Agenda for the 46th U.S. President –

Advancing Global Economic Order?

Peter S. Rashish

As Joe Biden takes office as the 46th President of the United States the country is at a turning point in its trade policy, one where rules are likely to move to the forefront. A key question is whether in response to the weakening of the nearly 75-year old multilateral trading system the United States will lead a concerted effort with like-minded economies to create high-standard rules that will help prevent the deconstruction of the trading system into competing blocs of laws, standards, and norms.

Since the end of the Cold War, U.S. trade policy has been characterized by periods of considerable activism whose record includes enacting NAFTA and establishing the World Trade Organization under Presidents George H.W. Bush and Bill Clinton, securing multiple bilateral trade agreements under George W. Bush, and the simultaneous pursuit of mega-regional agreements focused on Asia and Europe under Barack Obama. But during this period trade policy also became increasingly contentious in Congress, with concerns about its impact on workers and the environment at home and abroad. Yet over the last decade trade has also become more popular among Americans as a way to improve economic growth, especially among Democratic voters.

The Trump administration's nationalist, go-it-alone trade policies – which departed radically from previous practice – did not only weaken the rules-based trading system. They were also ineffective in convincing China to change its economic behavior and at the same time alienated traditional allies. Yet the Trump administration's approach to trade policy is more likely a symptom of increasingly anarchic conditions in the global economy than a harbinger of a new era of U.S. protectionism.

President Biden can be expected to face seven key trade policy questions upon taking office:

- > What will the confrontation with China over its unfair trade policies and practices look like?
- > Will the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement be seen as a benchmark for future trade agreements?
- > What are the implications of the U.S.-Japan trade agreements for U.S.-EU trade relations?
- > What are U.S. ambitions to reform the WTO?
- > What is the future of the digital services tax and what challenge could it present to the world trade order?
- > Will the 117th U.S. Congress take action to curtail executive power over Section 232 on national security of the 1962 trade act?
- > How likely is the next U.S. administration to pursue new trade agreements and who are the most likely candidates – the EU, the UK, Kenya?

Several of these challenges can be the springboard for the new administration to reposition trade relations with like-minded countries after the Trump administration's neglect or undermining of them. And many provide the Biden administration with avenues for economic diplomacy with allies to forge new trade rules and to reform the multilateral trading system.

As a result of the ongoing and extraordinary public health and economic challenges the country faces, the Biden administration's priority focus will be the domestic front. But because an enabling international economic environment will be important for the success of domestic measures, trade policy will almost certainly play a role as well. At least initially this trade agenda may not primarily be a liberalizing one but rather be focused on working with like-minded countries to forge new high-standard rules that reflect their values and promote their interests. If so, roughly 60 percent of the global economy will have the opportunity to advance global economic order and move away from the unprecedented policies of the Trump years.

The Trump administration's approach to trade policy is more likely a symptom of increasingly anarchic conditions in the global economy than a harbinger of a new era of U.S. protectionism

Because of the public health crisis the home front will be the Biden administration's top priority, but an enabling international economic environment will be important for the success of domestic policies

I. Introduction:

The United States Navigates a Disrupted Trade Landscape

In his panoramic history of U.S. trade policy, *Clashing Over Commerce*, Dartmouth College professor Douglas Irwin sets out the “three R’s” that have defined successive periods of the United States’ approach to its engagement in the global economy. During the first period that began with the country’s founding and lasted until the Civil War, the imperative was earning *revenue* through customs duties. Next came *restriction* and the goal of using tariffs to protect nascent industrial power in the late 19th and into the early 20th century. Finally, with the arrival in 1933 of the Franklin Roosevelt administration during the Great Depression, the country shifted to *reciprocity* – reducing tariffs through bilateral agreements to boost exports and economic growth.

As Joe Biden takes office as the 46th President of the United States in January 2021, it is becoming clear that U.S. trade policy will be at a turning point. A new era characterized by a fourth “R” – *rules* – needs to move to the forefront in response to the weakening of the nearly 75-year-old international economic order governed according to high-standard, liberal principles. Without a concerted, U.S.-led effort to rally like-minded economies behind an effort to create new rules for the global trading system there is a risk that it will deconstruct and devolve into competing blocs of laws, policies, standards, and norms.

Already, the current international economic landscape is showing signs of increasing disorder. The rise of China and its state-capitalist economy, digital technologies growing faster than governments’ collective ability to create rules for them, and the weaknesses in all three of the functions of the World Trade Organization (WTO) – negotiations, monitoring, and dispute settlement – are putting strains on the trading system and exposing its policy gaps. At the same time, U.S.-led efforts to remedy these weaknesses, such as the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP), as well as more informal steps like the U.S.-EU-Japan trilateral initiative on WTO reform launched in 2017 have met with little success. And, two large trade agreements centered on Asia – the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP’s successor) and the recently signed Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership – do not include the United States.

The Trump administration’s nationalist, go-it-alone approach has contributed significantly to the decline in the effectiveness of the rules-based trading system. It withdrew the United States from the TPP negotiated under the George W. Bush and Barack Obama administrations, did not restart the stalled TTIP talks, blocked the

nomination of new appellate judges to the WTO's dispute settlement system, began a tit-for-tat tariff war with China that has failed to change Beijing's economic behavior, levied national security duties on imports of steel and aluminum from allied countries, and investigated and threatened tariffs on imports of automobiles and auto parts out of similar security concerns.

Yet it is too soon to declare that the Trump administration's unilateral and power-based approach to trade is a harbinger of a new era of U.S. protectionism. Rather, it is more likely a symptom of the increasingly anarchic conditions in the global economy.

U.S. trade policy is in flux. On the one hand, as a result of the increase in China's exports, aided by its joining the WTO in 2001, it has been estimated that the United States lost 2 to 2.4 million manufacturing jobs over the period 1999-2011 (Acemoglu et al., 2015). U.S. job losses have been more affected by technological changes than by trade. Nevertheless, this dislocation has made trade unpopular in a number of historically manufacturing-based states in the Midwest that have played an important role in determining the outcome of the last two U.S. presidential elections. At the same time, U.S. policies to help affected workers transition to new employment, such as the Trade Adjustment Assistance launched in the 1962 Trade Expansion Act, have not been as effective as originally hoped. Moreover, since at least the 1990s criticisms have been lodged that U.S. trade agreements have not done enough to protect the rights of workers and the environment.

On the other hand, since 2012 trade has been growing in popularity among Americans. In one 2019 poll, 74 percent of respondents said that trade was an "opportunity for economic growth" rather than a "threat to the economy," up from a 45-45 percent split in 2011. Democrats (79 percent) viewed trade more favorably than Republicans (70 percent) (Gallup, 2019). And while Democratic Members of Congress have become increasingly skeptical of trade agreements in recent years, a bipartisan majority in Congress supported the 2019 U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement updating the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) by a wide margin, owing in part to its stronger labor and environmental provisions. It is true that Democratic candidate Joe Biden's economic platform makes domestic investments to spur recovery from the Covid-19 pandemic a priority over comprehensive new trade agreements. Yet because of increasing concern about China's impact on the global trading system Biden has also pledged to work on a cooperative basis with allies to advance U.S. international economic interests, abandoning Trump's "America First" approach.

The conflicting tendencies in U.S. trade policy – ongoing concern about its domestic impact balanced by a recognition of the need for a more effective way to face up to China – can only be brought into harmony through a better understanding of its purpose. Until the early 2000s, U.S. policymakers operated on the assumption that the parameters of international trade broadly

The idea that trade policy has a role to play not only in promoting domestic prosperity but also in advancing U.S. national security is moving to the forefront



I. Introduction: The United States Navigates a Disrupted Trade Landscape

reflected and advanced the country's values and interests. There was domestic political strife over particular provisions of U.S. trade policy, but the beneficial functioning of the multilateral trading system centered on the WTO was taken as a given. Now, with China's economy a powerful force in the international economic arena through subsidies to its state-owned enterprises, the Belt and Road Initiative, and the Made in China 2025 and China Standards 2035 plans to dominate advanced manufacturing and technology, a benign international economic environment is no longer guaranteed. The idea that trade policy has a role to play not only in promoting domestic prosperity but also in advancing U.S. national security is moving to the forefront.

Trade policy can be part of a recovery and reform agenda, but its success will require a stronger domestic consensus for U.S. international economic engagement

Given the economic hardship created by the coronavirus pandemic it is clear that President Biden's number one issue will be to bring about a fair and lasting recovery through domestic policy measures. Success at home, however, will also depend on what happens abroad: policies to promote growth and equity in the United States will not meet their full potential if global economic rules are either absent or counter to U.S.

principles. Skilled economic diplomacy – including trade policies – can be part of a broader recovery and reform agenda, but the success of such an approach will first require efforts to strengthen the domestic consensus behind the need for robust U.S. international economic engagement.

II. The Backdrop:

Ambition and Disillusion in the Multilateral Trading System

In 2020, the United States finds itself uncertain about the contribution of trade policy to the domestic economy, facing a rising China and a more unruly global economy, while simultaneously in search of the right formula to advance its prosperity and wellbeing at home and its interests abroad. Debates about the purpose of U.S. trade policy are not new. But today they are present in the context of varying degrees of disillusionment with the rules-based multilateral trading system itself, one that is supposed to serve the interests of the United States and its allies who constructed it. The recent history of U.S. trade policy can be seen as an arc of time during which successive White Houses were committed first to building a new governance system for international trade, then to reaping its benefits, and most recently to searching for ways to reinvigorate it under more challenging circumstances.

The decade of the 1990s constitutes a high point for U.S. trade policy. While trade was not free of domestic controversy and political conflict, it was given a new impetus by the end of the Cold War and the confidence it generated in the values underlying the way the United States, Europe, Japan, and other advanced democracies organized their economies. This included a belief in the value of greater economic integration through trade liberalization. One early step in this direction was taken in February 1991 during the George H.W. Bush administration when the United States, Canada, and Mexico began talks on NAFTA, which would build on and supersede the U.S.-Canada Free Trade Agreement from the 1980s.

The 1990s constituted a high point for U.S. trade policy as the end of the Cold War generated confidence in the value of greater economic integration

In 1994 the United States and the other 122 members of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) signed the Marrakesh Agreement, which completed the Uruguay Round and created the new World Trade Organization. The WTO was the crowning achievement of 50 years of efforts to build a rules-based framework for the governance of international trade. Its greatest innovation was the establishment of a binding dispute settlement understanding under which WTO members gained the right to impose retaliatory measures as a means to enforce a positive finding by a dispute panel if the losing side failed to come into compliance. The WTO also extended

II. The Backdrop: Ambition and Disillusion in the Multilateral Trading System

the areas of coverage of the GATT's rules to include the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), the Agreement on Trade-Related Investment Measures (TRIMS), and the General Agreement on Services (GATS).

Yet both NAFTA and the WTO became sources of friction. While the Clinton administration brought NAFTA to a successful conclusion in 1993 its passage was characterized by a new contentiousness compared to previous preferential trade agreements. NAFTA, unlike the U.S.-Israel or U.S.-Canada Free Trade Agreements before it, included a large emerging economy, Mexico, whose wages, worker protections, and environmental standards were not at the same level as those in the United States. As a result, labor unions, environmental NGOs, and many Democratic Members of Congress were opposed to NAFTA (Destler, 2005, p.198). NAFTA eventually passed the House of Representatives, but with only 102 Democrats voting in favor and 156 voting against. Beyond NAFTA, the demise in 1998 of the OECD negotiations on a Multilateral Agreement on Investment (MAI) reinforced an emerging discontent with globalization (Drabek, 1998). The following year, at the WTO ministerial meeting in Seattle, Washington, protesters blocked and delayed the proceedings by creating disturbances in the streets of the city.

Beginning in 2001 the George W. Bush administration embarked on a new approach to trade policy known as competitive liberalization (Evenett and Meier, 2007). It was framed around a self-reinforcing agenda of bilateral trade negotiations that eventually took the number of countries included in U.S. trade agreements from three to seventeen. The premise of this strategy was that by pursuing several simultaneous trade deals the United States could more effectively create momentum for progress, including within the new WTO Doha Round negotiations. While the Bush administration had success with bilateral agreements and the five-country Central American Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA-DR), and it brought the United States into the Trans-Pacific Partnership negotiations in early 2008, it was not able to prevent the failure of the Free Trade Area of the Americas, a 34-country negotiation begun during the Clinton administration.

When Barack Obama became President in 2009 the Democrats remained divided on trade, and the new administration took time to review the negotiations it inherited from the outgoing Bush administration – the Colombia, Korea, and Panama Free Trade Agreements, as well as the Trans-Pacific Partnership – before committing to them. Eventually, the increasing unlikelihood of breathing new life into the WTO Doha Round and intensifying concerns about a rising China contributed to the decision by the Obama administration to embark on a more strategic approach to trade policy (Rashish, 2014). By 2013, the United States was engaged in negotiations with 11 Asian and Latin American countries in TPP and in the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) with the European Union, which together accounted for nearly two-thirds of the global economy. Together, these negotiations offered the possibility of using trade policy to promote U.S. national interests in a global economy where China's weight was growing and its economic model was a challenge to the existing rules of the multilateral trading system (Griffith, et al., 2015).

III. Major Issues for the 46th U.S. President

Looking ahead to the trade policy agenda for President-elect Joe Biden, there are seven key issues that he is likely to face upon taking office. Some of them are the result of actions taken by President Trump, some have earlier antecedents, and they all will frame the decision making of the next President.

Issue One: What will the confrontation with China over its unfair trade policies and practices look like?

From the perspective of the increasingly dual nature of U.S. trade policy's main objectives – increasing prosperity and advancing the country's global economic interests – how to deal with China's economic and trade policies will be at the top of the agenda for President-elect Biden. Since the 2000 vote by the U.S. Congress to grant China "Permanent Normal Trade Relations" or PNTR (the U.S. name for full trading rights known as "most favored nation" status in WTO law) China has grown into a high-technology economic superpower that competes across a range of increasingly sophisticated goods and services. China continues to subsidize its state-owned industries, which make up 60 percent of its economy, creating an un-level playing field for U.S. companies at home and abroad. It is not clear that China is fully reporting its subsidies to the WTO as its rules require (World Economic Forum, 2019), and at the same time some WTO rulings have put forth a narrow definition of what constitutes a state-owned enterprise, allowing Chinese subsidies to continue without penalty (Fabry and Tate, 2018).

China takes advantage of existing loopholes in the WTO allowing it to subsidize its SOEs

III. Major Issues for the 46th U.S. President

President Trump made China into a centerpiece of his administration's trade policy. There were two distinguishing features to its approach. First, the White House placed a priority on reducing the bilateral trade deficit with China through an aggressive use of tariffs on its exports to the United States. Taking aim at China's predatory economic behavior (e.g., subsidies, intellectual property theft, technology transfer requirements, and forced data localization) took a back seat to reducing the deficit. Second, the Trump administration preferred to act alone rather than in concert with other countries with similar interests and concerns vis-à-vis China. Even the one effort where the administration joined with others, the trilateral initiative on reforming WTO rules launched in 2017 with the EU and Japan, it did not go beyond issuing a final communiqué in January 2020.

Trump's main weapon against China was to impose tariffs of 10 to 25 percent on \$550 billion of the country's goods. The macroeconomic impact on the United States has been negative. A study by the U.S. Federal Reserve showed that as a result of the administration's tariff war U.S. companies lost \$1.7 trillion and American consumers paid an extra \$1.4 billion per month up to November 2019 (Amiti et al., 2020). Another study found that the U.S. lost 300,000 jobs and an estimated 0.3 percent of GDP by September of the same year (Zandi et al. 2019). And although Trump promised that his protectionist course against China would improve the situation of U.S. workers in key industrial states like Michigan and Wisconsin that he carried in the 2016 election, employment in the manufacturing sector in both states declined during Trump's time in office (Polaski et al., 2020).

Even by Trump's own calculus his trade policies towards China have fallen short. As part of a February 2020 Phase I agreement to resolve tensions, China agreed to purchase a specific amount of U.S. manufactured, agricultural, and energy products.

China has not met these targets (Bown, 2020) and while the trade deficit has gone down with China, since Trump took office it has risen both overall and with Vietnam, a country that has benefited as companies have shifted their production away from China to escape the tariffs (Krugman, 2020). Besides some modest promises by China to enforce intellectual property rights, the Phase I deal has no obligations for China to reform its state-dominated economy. By opting for a bilateral, managed trade policy towards

China, the Trump administration further alienated Europeans and other U.S. allies who could suffer if China reduced its imports from them in order to meet the targets for purchases from the United States.

President-elect Biden has declared he will work with allies to confront China but it is not clear if he will maintain the Phase I deal or keep the Trump administration's tariffs in place. At the same time, during the campaign Biden emphasized domestic investments

Instead of free trade deals, the Biden administration will pursue economic diplomacy to respond to the challenge from China

in infrastructure, R&D, and the workforce as a way to strengthen the United States in the face of competition from China. He wants these steps to succeed before proceeding with any new trade deals. That means there will be no replay, at least at first, of the Obama administration strategy of pursuing large Asia-focused (TPP) and Europe-focused (TTIP) trade agreements to create leverage vis-à-vis China.

These factors suggest that the new administration is most likely to choose the path of economic diplomacy to respond to the challenge from China. Starting with the European Union and including Japan, Canada, Australia, the UK, and other like-minded economies, the Biden administration may decide to pursue new rules governing subsidies and state-owned enterprises – two areas where China’s economic behavior has a deleterious effect on international trade – and perhaps other areas like intellectual property and artificial intelligence. Some or all of the rules developed among these countries could form the basis for one or more plurilateral agreements either inside or outside the WTO.

Issue Two: Will the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement be seen as a benchmark for future trade agreements?

The North American Free Trade Agreement negotiated during the George H.W. Bush and Bill Clinton administrations, and which came into force in 1994, was a major departure for U.S. trade policy. It was the country’s first regional as opposed to bilateral trade agreement, and it was the first to include an emerging economy. Over time, this effort to eliminate trade barriers among the United States, Canada, and Mexico has led to the creation of an integrated North American production platform. Today, goods exported from Mexico to the United States contain 40 percent U.S. content while Canadian exports have 24 percent U.S. content (Koopman, et al., 2010). According to one study, NAFTA has been responsible for annual savings of \$10,000 for the average American consumer (Hufbauer, et al., 2014). While there has been criticism of NAFTA’s negative effect on U.S. jobs (Scott, 2011), other studies, while allowing that some jobs were lost and some workers’ wages declined, see it more positively, with nearly 2 million U.S. jobs depending on trade with Mexico (Hufbauer, et al., 2014).

Less controversial is NAFTA's geoeconomic impact. When the United States began negotiating with Mexico to include it in a new, broadened version of the existing U.S.-Canada Free Trade Agreement in 1990, U.S.-Mexico relations had gone through a rocky period owing to a prolonged debt crisis in Mexico that also exacerbated immigration tensions between the two countries. With the signing of NAFTA, the United States and Mexico began not only a slow integration of their economies but also developed habits of cooperation that grew from narcotics and immigration to the environment and non-proliferation (Restrepo, 2017).

Along with Mexico's joining the GATT in 1986, NAFTA helped open Mexico's economy to the world and put it on a track to take an active role in international economic relations. It is one of the four founding members of the Pacific Alliance of outward-looking democracies and open economies, and it has joined the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, the advanced economies' research and policy forum. By encouraging Mexico to become a strong stakeholder in the rules-based international economic order, NAFTA made an important contribution to advancing U.S. national interests.

While Barack Obama called for changes to NAFTA during the presidential campaign of 2008, Donald Trump attacked it as "the worst trade deal ever" (Politico, 2016). During the 2016 campaign, Trump promised to renegotiate NAFTA "to get a better deal for our workers" and if Canada and Mexico didn't agree he would unilaterally withdraw the United States from the agreement (Reuters, 2016). Once in office, Trump made good on his promise and his administration launched talks aimed at an update of NAFTA in July 2017. When the U.S. Congress balked at approving the new deal at the end of December 2018, Trump once again threatened to withdraw from NAFTA, which would have set in motion a six-month deadline for approval of its successor before the three countries would revert to trading on WTO terms.

Independent of Trump's rhetoric, after nearly 25 years it was clear that NAFTA needed an overhaul. In 1994 the internet was barely in its commercial infancy and digital trade was essentially non-existent. Since NAFTA's signing, the center of political gravity on how to incorporate labor and environmental objectives into trade agreements had also shifted. In May 2007, after the Democrats took control of the House of Representatives, President George W. Bush agreed to a set of new, bipartisan principles for future trade agreements with House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (USTR, 2007). This deal unlocked the renewal of Trade Promotion Authority (TPA) and the subsequent approval of the Colombia, Panama, Peru and South Korea Free Trade Agreements. The key feature of this TPA deal was the language it included at the behest of Democrats guaranteeing the right to organize, banning child labor and forced labor, and enforcing domestic and international environmental laws.

Under pressure from the Democratic majority in the House of Representatives, in December 2019 the White House agreed to the inclusion of stronger labor and environmental provisions for NAFTA's replacement, notably the option to create panels to hear complaints about Mexico's compliance with freedom to organize and collective bargaining. Dubbed the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement, or USMCA, it was passed overwhelmingly by both the House in December 2019 by a vote of 385 to 41 and by the Senate by 89 to 10. Among House Democrats, 193 out of 232 voted to pass the USMCA.

The unusual cooperation between the White House and Congress on the USMCA and the strong bipartisan support for its passage in both the House and Senate suggest that it could become the benchmark for new U.S. trade agreements. The particular coalition in favor of the USMCA came about with a populist Republican in the White House, a Democratic House of Representatives, and a Republican Senate. An important future question will be whether the new political dynamics of unified Democratic control in the White House and both houses of Congress will place USMCA in a different light. The stronger labor and environmental provisions the Democrats advocated are likely to become permanent fixtures of any trade agreements the Biden administration pursues. One open question is how the President and Congress will approach rules of origin (ROOs) in future trade agreements. The Trump White House succeeded in having ROOs in the USMCA tightened so that instead of 62.5 percent, as in NAFTA, now 75 percent of the content of an automobile must be of U.S., Canadian, or Mexican origin in order to circulate freely within the three countries. It also requires a minimum of 70 percent of the steel and aluminum used in the production of cars to originate in North America. This shortening of global value chains under the USMCA could lead to increased jobs creation in certain sectors of the U.S. economy. But it could also raise costs for the U.S. automobile industry and even lead producers to pay the USMCA tariff if compliance with the more stringent ROOs became too burdensome (Reinsch et al., 2019).

It is also important to consider for which potential trade agreements the USMCA would serve as the inspiration. Another way the USMCA was an innovation compared to NAFTA was the inclusion of a chapter on digital trade, which drew considerably from what the United States had negotiated in TPP. The USMCA text was already the model for a mini-deal that the U.S. signed in 2019 with Japan, a country whose approach to the digital economy is generally consistent with U.S. preferences for the free flow of data. But drawing upon the USMCA's digital chapter as a starting point for negotiations with the European Union or the UK would be more problematic given the high value they place on privacy and their precautionary approach to personal data flows. In this instance, the United States may first need to consider reforming its domestic approach to data privacy (see next chapter).

Issue Three: What implications will the U.S.-Japan trade agreements have for U.S.-EU trade relations?

On one of his first days in office, President Trump withdrew the United States from the 12-nation Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) that had been negotiated by the Bush and Obama administrations as a way to step up U.S. engagement in the Asia region. The United States already had free trade agreements with six of the TPP members – Canada and Mexico through NAFTA, as well as Australia, Chile, Peru, and Singapore. After Japan joined the TPP negotiations in 2013 its dynamics changed in two important ways. As the fourth largest economy in the world after the U.S., China, and the EU, Japan offered important export possibilities for U.S. businesses, particularly access to its closed agricultural market. And as a key treaty ally of the United States, Japan's presence in the TPP lent it much greater strategic significance as an alternative for Asian countries to aligning its standards and economic practices with China, the regional powerhouse.

While the remaining 11 countries went on to complete the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), which entered into force in December 2018 with most of TPP's provisions intact, it left open the question of what to do about U.S.-Japan trade relations. CPTPP gave Australia's farmers preferential access to Japan's market, and in February 2019 a comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement between Japan and the EU entered into force that opened up the Japanese market to large European agricultural exporters.

The Trump administration came into office preferring bilateral to multi-country deals, believing that in one-on-one talks U.S. negotiators could take advantage of the power differential between the United States and most of its trading partners. That ignored the fact that within a plurilateral setting like the TPP the administration could have allied with other countries with similar interests, creating even more leverage than what the United States could have mustered alone. The administration decided to put into practice its bilateral approach when – in part in response to a U.S. threat to impose national security tariffs on Japan's automobile industry – in September 2018 President Trump and Japanese Prime Minister Abe announced their two countries would launch negotiations toward a trade deal, which was concluded in October 2019.

Not only because the EU had already signed a trade agreement with Japan but also because it is a similarly large, democratic, advanced industrial economy, it is worth considering the implications the U.S.-Japan agreements could have for the transatlantic economic relationship. There are several aspects that are a departure from previous U.S. trade agreements that raise questions about the purpose and obligations of U.S. trade policy.

First, given Japan's role in the Indo-Pacific region, especially as a market economy counter-example to China's state-capitalist system, it is noteworthy how few strategic goals the United States and Japan furthered. There were actually two separate agreements signed: one on tariffs and one on digital trade. While eliminating trade barriers at the border between the United States and Japan can help increase both countries' prosperity, it does little to promote a joint, alternative vision for trade in the region. The agreement on digital trade, which was drawn from the earlier TPP text, is more helpful in this regard, as it also builds on the USMCA's commitments that push back against China's top-down approach. But given then-Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's championing of the idea of "data free flow with trust" at the 2019 G20 summit chaired by Japan, it should have been possible to use the opportunity of the U.S.-Japan agreement to take a more forward-leaning approach. For example, they could have outlined common principles for artificial intelligence which later could have served as the starting point for transatlantic discussions.

Given Japan's important role in the Indo-Pacific region the two U.S.-Japan trade deals did strikingly little to promote their common strategic goals

Second, the Trump administration chose to negotiate the two agreements with Japan side by side rather than as a package. This was intended to be a first step in a sequential process that would ultimately lead to a comprehensive deal. An argument can be made that rather than risk negotiating one large deal that could later be rejected by the U.S. Congress, a piecemeal approach has the virtue of creating short-term wins that can create political momentum for long-term success. But this strategy is fraught with risks for existing U.S. international obligations. Article XXIV of the World Trade Organization requires preferential trading arrangements to cover "substantially all trade" between the parties where WTO rules apply. But the tariff agreement is narrow in its application, leaving out, for example, automobiles, which account for a considerable share of U.S.-Japan trade. It is one thing to promise to start with a comprehensive agreement on goods tariffs and then move on to non-tariff barriers and then to services, for example. It is another to begin with an incomplete tariff agreement.

Finally, the U.S.-Japan agreements do not require the approval of Congress. The one on digital trade does not involve changing any U.S. laws, while the President negotiated the tariff deal with delegated authority from Section 103(a) of the 2015 Trade Promotion Authority. But questions have been raised about whether the President overstepped the bounds of this authority given that the tariff deal also included adjustments to quotas and rules of origin (CRS, 2020).

Whether the U.S.-Japan agreements can serve as a model for a new Biden administration's approach to trade with the European Union depends crucially on what comes next between Washington and Tokyo. The EU has been disinclined to conclude trade deals that are not in conformity with WTO rules. That means it is unlikely to sit down at the

negotiating table to discuss a partial goods agreement. The EU may also be wary of taking a sequential approach unless there is a strong built-in commitment to go beyond individual sectors to reach a comprehensive agreement that includes chapters covering goods, services, as well as rules for labor, the environment, health, subsidies, and other areas.

Yet there is one way in which the U.S.-Japan deal can serve if not as a model then at least as a baseline. In their agreements with Japan both the United States and the EU negotiated high standards that offer an alternative to China's state dominated approach to the Internet. But there is one crucial difference. While the U.S. and Japan agreed to the barrier-free exchange of personal data, the EU and Japan have left out language covering personal data flows. Because of the European Union's 2018 General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) many U.S. companies have already decided to adopt the GDPR as their worldwide privacy standard. This has resulted in a convincing demonstration of the so-called "Brussels Effect" (Bradford, 2012). It remains to be seen whether the Biden administration will shift its data privacy approach towards the European model. But without at least some compromise between Washington and Brussels it will be challenging to include all-important digital trade rules in any future bilateral trade agreement they negotiate.

Issue Four: What are U.S. ambitions to reform the WTO?

The establishment of the World Trade Organization in 1995 was the high point of the post-war international economic order. It took the already existing GATT, founded in 1947, and brought it to a new level of commitment to a rules-based multilateral trading system with the introduction of a two-level binding dispute settlement system. While the GATT did have a process for initiating and resolving complaints about violations of its rules through Articles XXII and XXIII, a consensus was required to enforce the rulings of dispute panels. Because of the expectation that many decisions would not be accepted by at least one contracting party it is likely that many cases were not brought to a panel in the first place. Even when brought to dispute settlement, many of the decisions reflected a lowest common denominator approach to satisfy the entire membership (World Trade Organization, n.d.).

The purpose of the WTO Dispute Settlement Understanding is to serve as a kind of judicial branch that interprets the laws that the legislative branch (WTO negotiations) has established. But since the Uruguay Round that created the WTO was completed in 1994, there have been few successful efforts to update the rules. The Doha

Development Round launched in 2001 was never completed, and while a Trade Facilitation Agreement was concluded in 2017 it aims to liberalize trade rather than create rules for economic behavior that have a systemic impact on the world trading system. Particularly in areas where China's growing presence in the global economy is creating an unlevel playing field – subsidies, the role and functioning of state-owned enterprises, technology transfer requirements – it is becoming clear that the WTO's 25-year old rules are not adequate.

Concerns about the functioning of the dispute settlement system's Appellate Body were already evident during the Obama administration. In 2016, the U.S. prevented the reappointment of a judge from South Korea out of unhappiness with his legal decisions. Under the Trump administration, the United States became increasingly dissatisfied with the functioning of the WTO's dispute settlement system to the point of blocking the appointment of new judges to the Appellate Body at the end of 2019, thereby depriving it of a quorum. While the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative did not put forward its own preferred solution to the problems it sees with dispute settlement, it has outlined a long list of grievances (U.S. Mission Geneva, 2020).

Beyond taking issue with a number of procedural matters relating to time limits for service on the Appellate Body and for rendering verdicts, USTR has also expressed two more substantive concerns: that the Appellate Body has not followed WTO rules and that it has deprived members of their rights.

In the first category are the U.S. claims that the Appellate Body has ruled on issues of fact, when it is supposed to be limited to reviewing whether a dispute panel interpreted the law correctly. USTR has also objected to Appellate Body decisions that appear to encourage the reliance on precedence in dispute panel findings. Further, it claims the Appellate Body exceeded its mandate by ruling on areas that should be the domain of the WTO's member states.

In the second category of U.S. complaints are areas where the Appellate Body's decisions have stripped members of their legal rights by filling in gaps in WTO law that were left intentionally ambiguous. One of the most striking examples was its decision in a 2011 case where its interpretation of what constitutes a "public body" led it to rule that certain Chinese government subsidies to its state-owned enterprises were permissible (Fabry and Tate, 2018), thus depriving the United States and other members of the ability to use countervailing duties in response. The Trump administration leveled similar complaints against the Appellate Body because of the way its decisions have impacted its use of anti-dumping and safeguard measures.

The WTO Appellate Body will only operate as intended with new rules to account for China's economic behavior

Other WTO members have increasingly begun to share U.S. concerns about the dispute settlement system, and several have put forward ideas to remedy the situation. The chair of the WTO General Council has also offered a set of principles for reform that appear to take into account a number of the U.S. complaints (World Trade Organization, 2019a). But as one former U.S. member of the Appellate Body argued in an early 2020 critique of its functioning, a fundamental issue is “how rules designed essentially for market competition should apply to trade with WTO members having extensive government involvement in their economies, such as China” (Graham, 2020). That suggests the Appellate Body will not be able to fully operate as the United States and other market economies may wish until new rules are agreed to better account for China’s economic behavior.

One important question for the new Biden administration will be whether to lift the outgoing administration’s block on new appointments to the Appellate Body. There have been several proposals for reform of the Appellate Body (Hillman, 2020) (Hirsh, 2020) that could provide an avenue for the Biden administration to do so. But to be effective such a move is likely to require a parallel effort to rally like-minded economies around an initiative to update and fill in the gaps in WTO rules. This would provide the basis for future dispute settlement judgments that strike a better balance between the interests of market economies like the United States and a state-capitalist economy like China. Such a dual-track approach would also help provide strong domestic political support to the administration’s economic diplomacy efforts on behalf of the multilateral trading system.

Issue Five: What is the future of digital services taxes and what challenge could they present to the world trade order?

One of the looming issues that the Biden administration will face is the plan by the European Union and several of its member states to introduce a digital services tax (DST). Large platform companies like Amazon, Facebook, and Google generate revenues in countries where they are not incorporated and do not pay corporate tax, although they can be seen to generate income from their interface with user data. The intention of a DST is to capture a share of these companies’ revenues in

countries where they provide services. Fourteen European countries have either already implemented or are planning the introduction of a DST. Because most large digital platform companies are U.S.-based and most governments that levy digital taxes are European – and in conjunction with stepped-up EU scrutiny of possible anti-trust violations by U.S. technology companies – this issue has already created tensions within the transatlantic relationship.

In France, whose DST is the most far-reaching, the tax is legally in force but the government put off collecting taxes until December 2020. In December 2019 the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative concluded the first part of an investigation under Section 301 of the 1974 trade act of France’s digital tax and found it “discriminates against U.S. digital companies” and “is inconsistent with prevailing tax principles on account of its retroactivity, its application to revenue rather than income, its extraterritorial application, and its purpose of penalizing particular U.S. technology companies” (USTR, 2019). USTR has also launched investigations of Austria, the Czech Republic, the European Union, Italy, Spain, Turkey, the UK, as well as Brazil, India, and Indonesia.

At the recommendation of the G20, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) has been conducting negotiations since 2019 on a two-pillar approach to international taxation with the aim of identifying a consensus on how to address an increasingly digitalized economy. After becoming unhappy with the direction the talks were taking, and arguing that the coronavirus pandemic made negotiating difficult, the United States withdrew from the negotiations in June 2020, effectively suspending them.

How and whether to reenter the OECD deliberations will be an early consideration for the Biden administration. As a candidate for President Joe Biden had complained that Amazon was not paying enough taxes (CNBC, 2020), while at the same time there has been bipartisan expression of concern in the United States about the imposition of unilateral digital services taxes abroad (Grassley and Wyden, 2020). As part of a broad move to rejoin multilateral negotiations and institutions like the Paris climate accords or the World Health Organization, it is possible that the new administration will also choose to return to the OECD negotiating table on digital services taxes.

There are implications of digital services taxes for U.S. trade policy. If countries agreed to follow DST rules that are in a binding, multilateral framework like the one offered by the OECD, it would presumably create a level playing field for the provision and trade of digital services. If not, DSTs could be seen as discriminating against U.S. service providers vis-à-vis their national competitors because of their differences in size.

Most current DST regimes set thresholds for liability for the tax. For example, the one imposed by France that was the subject of the U.S. Section 301 investigation sets a 3 percent tax on firms with more than €750 million in revenues globally and €25 million in France. Because it is mostly U.S. firms that exceed these revenue floors the United States may be able to claim that DSTs are designed to unfairly target these firms and

that they thus violate the national treatment provisions of the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS), which is part of the body of WTO law (Forsgren et al., 2020). The United States could also conceivably try to claim that DSTs are counter to the WTO's moratorium on e-commerce duties agreed in 1998 (Bauer, 2019). However, that would require a highly novel interpretation that asserted that DSTs were the equivalent of a tariff, but one imposed behind the border.

Issue Six: Will the 117th U.S. Congress take action to curtail executive power over Section 232 on national security of the 1962 trade act?

The 1962 Trade Expansion Act includes language in Section 232 that grants the President the authority to launch investigations of imported products for the purpose of “safeguarding national security.” Given that the bill was passed on October 11, 1962, a week before the outbreak of the Cuban missile crisis that marked the height of Cold War tensions, it seems clear that the Kennedy administration and Congress were concerned about threats from the Soviet Union when drafting Section 232.

As amended, under Section 232 it is the Department of Commerce that leads investigations of potential security threats from imports at the behest of the President. Since the passage of the 1962 act there have been 31 Section 232 investigations. Most 232 investigations before 2017 dealt with energy imports, and on several occasions the President took action, for example with oil embargoes on Iran (1979) and Libya (1982). The Trump administration launched eight investigations, the vast majority of which were concerned with sectors of the economy that do not have *prima facie* ramifications for U.S. national security.

In March 2018 President Trump decided to impose national security tariffs of 25 percent on imported steel and 10 percent on imported aluminum. Globally, the steel industry has been characterized by considerable overcapacity, largely owing to growing Chinese production. At the request of the G20, the OECD created a “Global Forum on Steel and Excess Capacity” in 2017, which China joined but then left two years later.

Yet the administration did not limit its action to imports of steel from China. Instead, it opted for across the board tariffs, including on imports from friendly and allied countries like the members of the European Union. Commerce Secretary Wilbur

Ross justified that approach by saying that “economic security is essential to national security” (Ross, 2019) and “economic security is military security” (CNBC, 2019). By economic security the administration appears not to mean (or not only to mean) a stable macroeconomic framework or economic wellbeing (a social safety net, access to health care, education, and a pension) but rather or additionally a minimum amount of domestic production in particular sectors of the economy like steel manufacturing.

In addition to steel and aluminum, the Trump administration launched investigations into imports of uranium, titanium sponge (where it took no action), and mobile cranes, vanadium, and transformers (which are still pending). From the perspective of the U.S.-German and the broader transatlantic relationship, the most politically fraught and economically consequential investigation concerned imported automobiles and auto parts. The Commerce Department recommended imposing tariffs in a February 2019 report that has not been published, and since the statutory December 2019 deadline for taking a decision President Trump avoided any action. U.S. producers are important purchasers of car parts made in Germany and other European countries and their cars use American-made parts. Because of these economic interconnections, it has been projected that Trump’s proposed automobile tariffs would have raised the average price of American-made vehicles by \$2,270, and up to 750,000 autoworkers would have lost their jobs (Schultz, et al., 2018).

The Trump administration’s imposition of tariffs on allies for national security reasons – and the potential for such actions in the future – has led to Congressional efforts to repatriate to the legislative branch some of the powers extended to the executive branch under Section 232. There are two bipartisan bills that have been introduced in the Senate: S. 287, the Bicameral Congressional Trade Authority Act spearheaded by Senator Pat Toomey (R-PA) and S. 365, Trade Security Act of 2019 led by Senator Rob Portman (R-OH). Both have bipartisan companion bills in the House of Representatives.

The Toomey bill defines national security more narrowly, and is stricter about when that notion can be used to restrict imports. It would require the approval of Congress before the President can levy import duties based on Section 232. The Portman bill has a broader definition of national security and would require Congressional disapproval to remove section 232 tariffs after the President has imposed them, but would not block his authority *ex ante* to do so. Both bills would shift authority for conducting Section 232 investigations from the Department of Commerce to the Department of Defense, which could be expected to create a higher hurdle for reaching a positive finding of a national security threat from imports.

A key question is to what extent the Toomey and Portman bills have been an effort by relatively pro-free trade Republican Senators to express their displeasure with a President of their own party whose policy priorities they did not share, or rather are reflective of a broader, longer-term concern about the extent of the authority that the Congress has delegated to the executive in trade policy.

First, given the priority that President-elect Biden places on cooperative relationships to advance U.S. interests, it is highly unlikely that his administration will consider new Section 232 investigations against treaty allies or otherwise like-minded countries. It could conceivably use that tool for certain exports from China but in such cases the new administration may find common ground with Members of Congress of both parties.

Overuse of Section 232 of the 1962 Trade Expansion Act presents clear risks to the functioning and legitimacy of the WTO's dispute settlement system

Furthermore, overuse of Section 232 presents clear risks to the functioning of the WTO. China, the EU, and several other countries have lodged cases in the WTO against the United States for its Section 232 tariffs, claiming they were in fact safeguard actions to curb a surge in imports. They have also imposed tit-for-tat tariffs against the United States, which they consider legal because under WTO rules countries have the right to retaliate against safeguards. Unless the Biden administration

removed these measures, and if the WTO's Appellate Body were reconstituted, these cases could be adjudicated.

In the sole instance of a WTO ruling on national security, Russia won a case in 2019 against Ukraine that centered on whether Moscow had the right to invoke national security to limit Ukrainian rail transit through Russian territory. The ruling stated that hostilities in eastern Ukraine at the time constituted "an emergency in international relations" that justified the Russian measures in conformity with the national security exception in WTO article XXIV (World Trade Organization, 2019b). But Article XXIV is probably best viewed as something to be tested in exceptional circumstances. If the United States were to resort to a national security rationale on a frequent basis there is a risk that such cases could proliferate. Not only global economic giants like the United States are unlikely to welcome an international body like the WTO deciding what is, and what is not, a matter of their national security.

To the extent that House and Senate members are concerned about maintaining popular support for U.S. membership in the WTO they may decide at some point in the future to move forward with some form of the Toomey or Portman bills, to make it more difficult for the President to invoke national security as a justification for imposing tariffs. While the Trump administration may be a one-time phenomenon, it cannot be excluded that the United States will elect another populist President who would be incautious about resorting to national security tariffs. If so, it is conceivable that the Biden administration would work with the Congress to reform the language in Section 232.

Issue Seven:

How likely is the next U.S. administration to pursue new trade agreements and who are the most likely candidates – the EU, the UK, Kenya?

The recent history of U.S. trade agreements is mixed. Under President Obama, the U.S. was negotiating two large, mega-regional trade agreements, the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) and the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP). By the end of Obama's second term TPP had not come up for a vote and TTIP was at an impasse. During the Trump administration the United States withdrew from TPP, did not revive TTIP, and threatened to pull out of NAFTA and the U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement (KORUS). Ultimately, the United States and Korea made small changes to their trade agreement, while the United States and Japan agreed separate tariff and digital trade deals. The three NAFTA partners engaged in a renegotiation of the 25-year old accord that led to the signing of the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement. The administration also launched trade negotiations with the European Union in July 2018, with the United Kingdom in May 2020, and with Kenya in July 2020.

As for President-elect Biden, he campaigned on a platform of "Build Back Better" (Biden for President, 2020) that prioritizes domestic investments in the workforce, infrastructure, social services, education, and the environment rather than comprehensive new trade agreements. In November Biden confirmed this approach, saying "one, we're going to invest in American workers and make them more competitive. Number two, we're going to make sure labor is at the table, and environmentalists are at the table in trade deals we make" (BBC, 2020). Assuming, however, that the Biden administration makes progress on its domestic agenda it could then move at some point towards consideration of the three pending trade agreements from the Trump administration and perhaps others. As part of such a policy shift it would have to decide whether and when to seek renewal from the Congress of Trade Promotion Authority, which expires in July 2021.

Almost certainly, it is a U.S.-EU trade negotiation that would move to the top of the list. There are several compelling reasons for this. First, President-elect Biden is a self-proclaimed Atlanticist, as he made clear at the Munich Security Conference in 2013 where he said, "Europe remains America's indispensable partner of first resort" (Biden, 2013). He will naturally turn to Europe for a partner in developing his trade strategy. Second, the new administration – and Democrats more generally – will wish to pursue policies that do not risk alienating former Trump supporters who moved into Biden's column in swing states like Wisconsin and Michigan, and that have experienced economic dislocation that can at least partly be attributed to competition from low-



III. Major Issues for the 46th U.S. President

wage countries like China. A trade deal with the European Union, an economy with high labor and environmental standards, poses few if any such risks. Third, there would be strategic leverage from a transatlantic trade deal when it comes to moving forward new rules that can one day govern the global economy. The United States and the European Union together account for over 40 percent of world GDP and their combined technology, regulatory, and market power would set an example for other countries to follow.

A U.S.-UK trade agreement presents a more complex picture. On the one hand, the UK is a long-standing ally of the United States, two-way trade and investment relations are broad and deep, and it is in the U.S. interest to find ways to maintain strong bilateral ties beyond the military dimension of NATO. On the other hand, the Biden administration may choose to wait to relaunch talks until the post-Brexit EU-UK relationship is clarified to avoid negotiating with a moving target. In certain sectors like agriculture there may be commercial incentives for the United States to try to align the UK with U.S. standards. From a strategic perspective, however, there are reasons to encourage the UK to remain close to the EU.

The negotiations with Kenya are a new departure for U.S. trade policy, as the United States has no trade agreements with a country in sub-Saharan Africa. Kenya is a key ally of the United States in the region, and with the planned expiration of the trade benefits of the African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA) it is in Kenya's interest to look for ways to preserve preferential trading arrangements. But Kenya is a member of the East African Community (EAC), a customs union that maintains a common external tariff among its members. It is also part of the African Continental Free Trade Area (AfCTFA) that obliges its members to apply tariff rates agreed in bilateral trade agreements to AfCTFA signatories. While a U.S.-Kenya preferential agreement would have considerable merit as a sign of U.S. economic engagement in Africa, it could also disrupt Kenya's commitments within Africa, and if so, this may not further broader U.S. objectives in the region.

IV. Conclusion

It is understandable that the incoming Biden administration's priority will be to respond to the dual public health and economic crisis unleashed by the coronavirus. Domestic policies will be the main focus, although international coordination with allies and within the G7 and the G20 will help ensure that U.S. stimulus and investment measures meet their full potential. It will also be important for the United States to consult with partners about devising best practices to insure against future pandemics, including how to strike the right balance among government stockpiling, promoting production at home of critical medical supplies, and building reliable international supplier networks for the considerable quantity of public health related goods that will continue to be manufactured abroad.

Trade policy will need to play a role as well, because without an enabling international economic environment, domestic measures that emerge from the ongoing crisis will not reach their full effectiveness. The next administration's trade policy may not initially be cast in the traditional form of negotiations to reduce barriers to the flow of goods and services. Rather, it is likely that international economic engagement under the 46th U.S. President will focus on working with friends and allies to forge new high-standard rules that reflect their values, principles, and norms. China will be the key focus of such an effort, but so will reconciling trade and climate goals, balancing data sharing and data privacy, and advancing an ethical, human-centered approach to artificial intelligence.

This is not to say that the Trump administration's go-it-alone, zero sum approach to trade policy will forever be a thing of the past. But it does suggest that the roughly 60 percent of the global economy constituted by the United States and its like-minded trading partners will have the opportunity to advance global economic order and move away from the unprecedented and disruptive policies of the Trump years.

References

Acemoglu D., Autor, D., Dorn, D., and Hanson, G. (2016). *Import Competition and the Great US Employment Sag of the 2000s*. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 2016, vol. 34, no. 1, pt. 2. Retrieved from <https://economics.mit.edu/files/11560>

Amitit, M., Kong, Sang Hoon, and Weinstein, D. (2020). *The Investment Cost of the U.S.-China Trade War*. Federal Reserve Bank of New York, May 28, 2020. Retrieved from <https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2020/05/the-investment-cost-of-the-us-china-trade-war.html#:~:text=Starting%20in%20early%202018%2C%20the,and%20third%20quarters%20of%202019>

Bauer, M. (2019). *Digital Services Taxes as Barriers to Trade*. European Centre for International Political Economy. Retrieved from https://ecipe.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/CaseStudy_DigitalService.pdf

BBC (2020). *Biden vows to set 'rules of the road' on trade*. November 17, 2020. Retrieved from <https://www.bbc.com/news/business-54958299> (Visited: November 24, 2020)

Biden, J. (2013). *Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden to the Munich Security Conference*. Hotel Bayerischer Hof Munich, Germany. Retrieved from <https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/02/remarks-vice-president-joe-biden-munich-security-conference-hotel-bayeri>

Biden, J. (2020). *Build Back Better: Joe Biden's Jobs and Economic Recovery Plan for Working Families* (2020). Retrieved from <https://joebiden.com/build-back-better/#>

Bown, C. (2020). *US-China phase one tracker: China's purchases of US goods as of September 2020*. Peterson Institute for International Economics, November 9, 2020. Retrieved from <https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/us-china-phase-one-tracker-chinas-purchases-us-goods>

Congressional Research Service (2020). *Presidential Authority to Address Tariff Barriers in Trade Agreements Under Section 103(a)*. January 8, 2020. Retrieved from <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11400>

Bradford, A. (2012). *The Brussels Effect*. Northwestern University Law Review, Vol. 107, P. 1, 2012, Columbia Law & Economics Working Paper No. 533. Retrieved from https://scholarship.law.columbia.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2967&context=faculty_scholarship

CNBC (2018). *Commerce Secretary Wilbur Ross on auto import probe: 'Economic security is military security.'* May 24, 2018. Retrieved from <https://www.cnbc.com/2018/05/24/wilbur-ross-on-auto-import-probe-economic-security-is-military-security.html>

CNBC (2020). *"I think Amazon should start paying their taxes," Joe Biden says.* May 22, 2020. Retrieved from <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/22/i-think-amazon-should-start-paying-their-taxes-joe-biden-says.html>

Destler, I.M. (2005). *American Trade Politics*, fourth edition. Institute for International Economics, Washington, DC.

Drabek, Z. (1998). *A Multilateral Agreement on Investment: Convincing the Sceptics*. World Trade Organization Staff Working Paper ERAD-98-05, June 1998. Retrieved from https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/reser_e/pera9805.doc

Evenett, S., and Meier, M. (2007). *An Interim Assessment of the U.S. Trade Policy of "Competitive Liberalization."* University of St. Gallen, February 2007 Discussion Paper no. 2007-18. Retrieved from <http://ux-tauri.unisg.ch/RePEc/usg/dp2007/DP-18-Ev.pdf>

Fabry, E., and Tate, E. (2018). *Saving the WTO Appellate Body or Returning to the Wild West of Trade?* Jacques Delors Institute, Policy Paper no. 225, June 7, 2018. Retrieved from <https://institutdelors.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/SavingtheWTOAppellateBody-FabryTate-June2018.pdf>

Forsgren, C., Song, S., and Horvath, D. (2020). *Digital Services Taxes: Do They Comply with International Tax, Trade, and EU Law?* The Tax Foundation. Retrieved from https://files.taxfoundation.org/20200529173113/TaxFoundation_SR241.pdf

Gallup Blog. *Americans' Views on Trade in the Trump Era.* October 25, 2019. Retrieved from <https://news.gallup.com/opinion/gallup/267770/americans-views-trade-trump-era.aspx>

Graham, T. (2020). *The Rise (and Demise?) of the WTO Appellate Body.* John D. Greenwald Memorial Lecture, Georgetown Law International Trade Update, March 5, 2020. Retrieved from <https://georgetown.app.box.com/s/e73g51r2bhl8ci0njkn75fi4uecc4iyi>

Grassley, C., and Wyden, R. (2020). *Joint Statement on USTR Action on French Digital Services Tax*, July 10, 2020. Retrieved from <https://www.grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/grassley-wyden-joint-statement-ustr-action-french-digital-services-tax>

Griffith, M., Steinberg, R., Zysman, J. (2015). *Great Power Politics in a Global Economy: Origins and Consequences of the TPP and TTIP*. Paper prepared for presentation at a conference entitled “Unpacking the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) Negotiations.” Université Libre de Bruxelles (ULB), October 17, 2015. Retrieved from <https://brie.berkeley.edu/sites/default/files/great-power-politics-in-a-global-economy-origins-and-consequences-of-the-tpp-and-ttip.pdf>

Hillman, J. (2020). *The United States Needs a Reformed WTO Now*. Prepared statement before the Committee on Finance, United States Senate, 116th Congress, Second Session Wednesday, July 29, 2020, Hearing on WTO Reform: Making Global Rules Work for Global Challenges. Retrieved from <https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/29JUL2020Hillman~CoFRSTMNT.pdf>

Hirsh, B. (2020). *Resolving the Appellate Body Crisis: Proposals on Precedent, Appellate Body Secretariat and the Role of Adjudicators*. June 2020, National Foreign Trade Council. Retrieved from http://www.nftc.org/default/Trade%20Policy/WTO_Issues/Resolving%20the%20WTO%20AB%20Crisis%20vol2%2006042020.pdf

Hufbauer, G., Cimino, C., and Moran, T. (2014). *NAFTA at 20: Misleading Charges and Positive Achievements*. Peterson Institute for International Economics, May 2014. Retrieved from <https://www.piie.com/sites/default/files/publications/pb/pb14-13.pdf>

Koopman, R., and others (2010). *Give Credit Where Credit Is Due: Tracing Value Added in Global Production Chains*. Working Paper 16426, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2010. Retrieved from <http://www.nber.org/papers/w16426.pdf>.

Krugman, P. (2020). *Why Did Trump's Trade War Fail?* (Notes toward a proper paper) October 2020. Retrieved from https://www.gc.cuny.edu/CUNY_GC/media/LISCenter/pkrugman/tradewarfail.pdf?campaign_id=116&emc=edit_pk_20201027&instance_id=23530&nl=paul-krugman%C2%AEi_id=54441677&segment_id=42444&te=1&user_id=a9f2fd41847692b00f8aa2e73d6d1400

Office of the United States Trade Representative (2007). *Trade Facts: Bipartisan Agreement on Trade Policy*, May 2007. Retrieved from https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/factsheets/2007/asset_upload_file127_11319.pdf

Office of the United States Trade Representative (2019). *Conclusion of USTR's Investigation Under Section 301 into France's Digital Services Tax*, December 2, 2019. Retrieved from <https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2019/december/conclusion-ustr%E2%80%99s-investigation>

Polaski, S., Anderson, S., Cavanagh, J., Gallagher, K., Pérez-Rocha, M., and Ray, R. (2020). *How Trade Policy Failed U.S. Workers – And How to Fix It*. Institute for Policy Studies, Boston University Global Development Policy Center, and Groundwork Collaborative. Retrieved from <https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2020/09/How-Trade-Policy-Failed-US-Workers-and-How-to-Fix-it-FIN.pdf>

Rashish, P. (2014). *It's the Geoeconomy, Stupid*. The National Interest, March 26, 2014. Retrieved from <https://nationalinterest.org/commentary/its-the-geoeconomy-stupid-10125>

Reinsch, W., Caporal, J., Waddoups, W., and Tekarly, N. (2019). The Impact of Rules of Origin on Supply Chains USMCA's Auto Rules as a Case Study. Center for Strategic and International Studies. Retrieved from https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/190403_Scholl_RulesofOrigin_WEB_v3.pdf

Restrepo, D., Werz, M., and Martinez, J. (2017). *Preserving and Strengthening the U.S.-Mexico Relationship*. Center for American Progress, January 30, 2017. Retrieved from <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/01/30/297187/preserving-and-strengthening-the-u-s-mexico-relationship/>

Ross, W. (2019). *Remarks by U.S. Commerce Secretary Wilbur L. Ross at the Bureau of Industry and Security Annual Conference on Export Controls and Security*, July 9, 2019. Retrieved from <https://www.commerce.gov/news/speeches/2019/07/remarks-us-commerce-secretary-wilbur-l-ross-bureau-industry-and-security>

Severn, M. (2016). *Trump Pins NAFTA 'Worst Trade Deal Ever,' on Clinton*. Politico, September 26, 2016. Retrieved from <http://www.politico.com/story/2016/09/trump-clinton-come-out-swinging-over-nafta-228712>

Stephenson, E., and Becker, A. (2016). *Trump vows to reopen, or toss, NAFTA pact with Canada and Mexico*. Reuters, June 28, 2016. Retrieved from <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election/trump-vows-to-reopen-or-toss-nafta-pact-with-canada-and-mexico-idUSKCN0ZE0Z0>

Schultz, M., Dziczek, K., Swiecki, B., Chen, Y. (2018). *Consumer Impact of Potential U.S. Section 232 Tariffs and Quotas on Imported Automobiles & Parts*. July 2018. Retrieved from https://www.cargroup.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/NADA-Consumer-Impact-of-Auto-and-Parts-Tariffs-and-Quotas_July-2018.pdf

Scott, R. (2011). *Heading South: U.S.-Mexico trade and job displacement after NAFTA*. Economic Policy Institute, May 3, 2011. Retrieved from https://www.epi.org/publication/heading_south_u-s-mexico_trade_and_job_displacement_after_nafta1/

U.S. Mission to International Organizations in Geneva (2020). *Statements by Ambassador Dennis Shea at the March 3, 2020 General Council Meeting*. Retrieved from <https://geneva.usmission.gov/2020/03/03/statements-by-ambassador-dennis-shea-at-the-march-3-2020-general-council-meeting/>

World Economic Forum (2019). *The role of China's state-owned companies explained*. Retrieved from <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/05/why-chinas-state-owned-companies-still-have-a-key-role-to-play/>

World Trade Organization (n.d.). *Historic development of the WTO dispute settlement system*. Retrieved from https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/disp_settlement_cbt_e/c2s1p1_e.htm

World Trade Organization (2019). *DS512: Russia – Measures Concerning Traffic in Transit*. Retrieved from https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds512_e.htm

World Trade Organization (2019). *Informal process on matters related to the functioning of the Appellate Body – Report by the facilitator, H.E. Dr. David Walker (New Zealand), Tuesday, October 15, 2019*. Retrieved from https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?language=E&CatalogueIdList=259544,259545,257683,257689,255927,255869,255861,255538,255258,255263&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=3&FullTextHash=&HasEnglishRecord=True&HasFrenchRecord=True&HasSpanishRecord=True

Zandi, M., Rogers, J., and Cosma, M. (2019). *Trade War Chicken: The Tariffs and the Damage Done*. Moody's, September 2019. Retrieved from <https://www.moodyanalytics.com/-/media/article/2019/trade-war-chicken.pdf>

Author



Peter S. Rashish is Senior Fellow and Director of the Geoeconomics Program at the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies at Johns Hopkins University, where he writes *The Wider Atlantic* blog. He has served as Vice President for Europe and Eurasia at the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Senior Advisor for Europe at McLarty Associates, and has held positions at the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development and the World Bank. He has also been a consultant to the Atlantic Council, the Bertelsmann Foundation, the German Marshall Fund of the United States, and the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. He has testified before the House Financial Services Subcommittee on International Monetary Policy and Trade and the House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Europe and Eurasia, served on the faculty of the Salzburg Global Seminar and as a speaker at the Aspen Ideas Festival, and has advised three U.S. presidential campaigns. He earned his B.A. from Harvard College and an M.Phil in international relations from Oxford University.





The Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung (KAS) is a German political foundation and think tank. Worldwide, KAS is in charge of over 200 projects in more than 120 countries, where it promotes freedom and liberty, peace, and justice. KAS also focuses on consolidating democracy, the unification of Europe and the strengthening of transatlantic relations, as well as on development cooperation. The KAS office in Washington DC was established in the late 1970s and to this day it stands for and sees itself as a promoter of these values.

Published by:

Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung USA
2005 Massachusetts Avenue, NW
Washington, D.C. 20036
U.S.A.
Tel.: +1(202) 464-5840
www.kas.de/usa

Disclaimer:

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reprinted or reproduced or utilized in any form or by any electronic, mechanical or other means, now known or hereafter invented, including photocopying or recording, or in any information storage or retrieval system, without permission from the publisher.

The views, conclusions and recommendations expressed in this report are solely those of its author(s) and do not reflect the views of the Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung, or its employees.



The text of this work is licensed under the terms of the "Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0 International, CC BY-SA 4.0" (accessible on <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/deed.en>)

Cover illustration: ©Carmel Steindam Graphic Design



Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung USA
2005 Massachusetts Avenue NW
Washington, DC 20036
U.S.A.
www.kas.de/usa